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 VANCOUVER, B.C.  

October 2nd, 2020 

(PROCEEDINGS COMMENCED AT 9:01 A.M.) 

THE CHAIRPERSON:     Okay, so once again, it's Richard 

Mason here.  I just ask that if anybody has any other 

technology problems other than presumably not being 

able to speak, that they mention it now? 

  Okay, so good morning everybody and 

welcome.  My name is Richard Mason and I'm chair of 

this panel.  I shall also be chairing this hearing.  

With me are my fellow panel members, Blair Lockhart 

and Tom Loski.   

  I would first like to thank everyone who 

has helped in setting up this morning's hearing.  It 

has not been without its challenges, and I would 

especially like to thank the BCUC staff and the 

Allwest Hearing team for their efforts.  

  We appreciate everyone's flexibility in 

using the Microsoft Teams technology to allow the 

streamlined review process, or SRP, to take place 

without the need to meet in person.  To help us get 

through the session as efficiently as possible, I 

would ask everyone to note the following.  Please mute 

your computer's microphone unless you are speaking.  

This will make the audio clearer for everyone, 

especially Allwest who is transcribing this session. 
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  When you are speaking, please identify 

yourself and the organization you represent, and have 

your camera turned on.  Again, this will assist in our 

transcription.   

  Please do not use the Team's chat function 

for any matters related to the proceeding.  The chat 

is not transcribed, and is not part of the record.  

Also, please remember that the chat function is 

visible to everybody in the proceeding.   

  If we do encounter technical issues, our 

technical support team, Peter, may use the chat 

function to communicate with us.  So please view the 

chat function if you are having problems, and if 

necessary, use it to request assistance. 

Proceeding Time 9:04 a.m. T2 

  If you have a question related to the 

proceeding or wish to attract my attention, please use 

the Teams "raise your hand feature".  I will do my 

best to monitor this and to respond accordingly. 

  Today's sessions, as I've said, will be 

transcribed for the record.  We are also using the 

Teams recording feature to make a temporary recording 

of the hearing to assist in the transcription process.  

As with our in-person hearings, we ask you not to 

record the audio or video today.  

  Today's streamline review process is an 
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opportunity for us to complete the evidentiary record 

in the matter of the application for a certificate of 

public convenience and necessity, or CPCN, from 

Creative Energy Mount Pleasant LP, or Creative Energy, 

to acquire, operate and expand a thermal energy system 

for cooling in the Main Alley Development.   

  Creative Energy will make an opening 

statement and present evidence addressing scope items 

1 and 2 from the BCUC's letter of September 14 this 

year, which is Exhibit A-8 on the record.  We will 

then take a break for preparation and we will have 

questions from interveners, BCUC staff and the panel.   

  The tone of a streamline review process is 

intended to be less formal than an oral hearing and 

those asking questions are encouraged to request 

clarifications and pursue follow-up questions if they 

have them.  The panel's decision to hold a streamline 

review process reflects our desire for regulatory 

efficiency.  Creative Energy's full and clear answers 

to all questions posed will help us complete the 

evidentiary record as expeditiously as possible.  

  After the question and answer period we 

will have another break for preparation, after which 

the panel will receive submissions on further process.  

We wish to hear whether parties are ready to move to 

argument or whether they believe further process is 
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necessary.  Further, if we are ready to receive 

arguments, whether parties favour oral arguments in 

this hearing or written arguments to follow.   

  After a break for panel deliberations, if 

the panel determines that we are ready to receive 

final arguments today, parties will be able to make 

their submissions orally with appropriate breaks 

between them for preparation.  

  Are there any questions on this agenda?  

And I will start with Mr. Gorter of Creative Energy? 

Proceeding Time 9:03 a.m. T3 

MR. GORTER:     Thank you, Mr. Chair, we have no 

questions, and everything is clear to us.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:     Thank you. 

MR. GORTER:     Although I may note, sorry, that in my 

opening statement we can address broadly a bit of the 

process consideration through to the end of the SRP. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:     Thank you.  Mr. Weafer, does CEC have 

any questions on the agenda? 

MR. C. WEAFER:     No, it's crystal clear, thank you Mr. 

Chairman. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:     Thank you.  I understand that our 

other intervenor, Fortis Energy Inc. might be present?   

I apologize if I cannot see you on the list.  If there 

is anyone representing Fortis Energy Inc. would you 

identify yourself and let me know if you have any 
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questions on the agenda?   

MR. BIERLMEIER:     Yes, my name is Grant Bierlmeier, I am 

with FortisBC Alternative Energy Services Inc. and we 

have no additional questions. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:     Thank you very much. 

  In that case then, I will ask BCUC Counsel, 

Mr. Bussoli, to take the order of appearances and 

organize any introductions.  And then we shall 

proceed.  Thank you, Mr. Bussoli. 

MR. BUSSOLI:     Thank you, Mr. Chair.  I am going to ask 

parties to introduce themselves when I call them in 

the order of appearances, as there are a number of 

participants here which we can see in the Teams 

function.  However, we just want to know who is here 

representing which parties.   

  So the first in the order of appearances is 

Creative Energy Mount Pleasant LP.   

MR. WEBB:     Thank you, Mr. Bussoli, and I apologize 

about the technical issues.  But my name is Ian Webb, 

and I am counsel for Creative Energy Mount Pleasant.  

After the appearances, we will introduce the witnesses 

here to answer the questions. 

MR. BUSSOLI:     Thank you, Mr. Webb. 

  Next in the order of appearances is 

Commercial Energy Consumers Association of British 

Columbia? 
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MR. C. WEAFER:     Thank you, Mr. Bussoli, it's Chris 

Weafer, W-E-A-F-E-R, appearing for the Commercial 

Energy Consumers Association of British Columbia and 

Mr. David Craig is also on the SRP screen as well, 

representing Commercial Energy Consumers.  Thank you. 

MR. BUSSOLI:     Thanks, Mr. Weafer.  Next is FortisBC 

Alternative Energy Services Inc. 

MR. BIERLMEIER:     Yes, my name is Grant Bierlmeier, B-I-

E-R-L-M-E-I-E-R, and I am representing FortisBC 

Alternative Energy Services Inc. 

MR. BUSSOLI:     Thank you, and I believe those are all 

the parties in attendance, Mr. Chair.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:     Thank you, Mr. Bussoli. 

  Maybe, Mr. Gorter, if you could introduce 

your team first then? 

MR. GORTER:     Will do.  My name is Mr. Rob Gorter, I am 

director of regulatory affairs and customer relations 

at Creative Energy.  And with me today is Kieran 

McConnell who is our vice president of engineering and 

projects, and Mr. Travis Penno is the senior project 

manager into this project, and Mr. Jeff Mayhew.  And 

Jeff, if you don’t mind introducing your titles 

because it might just elude me correctly right now. 

MR. MAYHEW:     Yeah, Mr. Jeff Mayhew, manager of 

corporate development at Creative Energy.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:     Good morning.  I believe that is 
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everybody introduced.  Mr. Bussoli, have we taken any 

affirmations that are necessary in this proceeding for 

witnesses? 

MR. BUSSOLI:     None yet.  I'd ask the Hearing Officer to 

take the oaths of Creative Energy whoever is going to 

present on their behalf.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:     Thank you. 

CREATIVE ENERGY MOUNT PLEASANT PANEL: 

ROB GORTER, Affirmed; 

JEFF MAYHEW, Affirmed; 

KIERAN McCONNELL, Affirmed; 

TRAVIS PENNO, Affirmed; 

THE CHAIRPERSON:     Are we complete, Mr. Bussoli? 

MR. BUSSOLI:     Yes, Mr. Chair, I believe those are all 

the witnesses that I understand Creative will be 

presenting today.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:     Thank you very much.  Then I will 

hand it over to Creative Energy.  Mr. Gorter, please. 

OPENING STATEMENT BY MR. GORTER:      

  Thank you, Mr. Chair, and good morning 

everyone.  On behalf of Creative Energy Mount Pleasant 

and our team assembled here today, we are pleased to 

participate in the SRP to satisfy further inquiry as 

identified to support our application for approval of 

a CPCN for the Mount Pleasant district cooling system 

is designed to serve the Main Alley Development.   
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Proceeding Time 9:12 a.m. T4 

  The scope of the SRP is set out in two 

parts under Exhibit A-8.  Scope item 1 identifies that 

the panel is interested to seek further explanation of 

the Mount Pleasant DCS costs on a dollar per kilowatt 

basis, particularly as compared to Creative Energy 

Vancouver platforms, Vancouver House district cooling 

system.  Scope item 2 concerns the panel's interest 

for further information into the stranded asset risk 

and impact on customer rates that may arise over the 

span of construction of the Mount Pleasant DCS as such 

is planned to be phased in over nine years 

corresponding to the build out schedule of the Main 

Alley development entirely.  Our written submission 

into scope item two, as directed by the panel under 

Exhibit A-8, may be referenced at Exhibit B-8 in this 

proceeding. 

  We will provide you a few summary level 

comments into the two scope items are part of our 

opening statement, following which we will be pleased 

to answer your questions.  At the close of 

questioning, and subject to your advisement, we are 

prepared to make final oral arguments today into our 

request for application approval.  And we do 

understand upon our initial follow-up with Mr. Weafer 

that the CEC is prepared to do the same, but we now 
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recognize, Mr. Chair, that you've identified a process 

step for further consideration of that so we will wait 

until that time also. 

  I do wish to note now that we note our 

preference to close the SRP with oral argument in the 

interest of regulatory efficiency and to ensure 

sufficient time for the panel's deliberation and 

decision into the application on or before December 6, 

2020.  The condition precedent at section two of the 

construction and purchase agreement includes the 

requirement that all necessary approvals by government 

authorities be in place by that date, which condition 

must be met to allow us to carry out the transactions 

contemplated by the construction and purchase 

agreement and for the owner to move forward with 

designing and building the Main Alley development as 

it intends. 

  So to begin, we infer that the Commission 

considers there is a relation between the two scope 

items of this SRP.  There might be a concern that the 

indicative dollar per kilowatt levelized rates for the 

Mount Pleasant DCS, being considerably higher than the 

indicative rates of the Vancouver House DCS, reflect 

an uncompetitive cost of service and an inherent 

stranded asset risk.  Such a concern would have to 

presume that the Vancouver House DCS might possibly 
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represent a benchmark for the cost of cooling service 

in Vancouver and/or that there is a lower cost option 

available to provide the cooling required by the Main 

Alley development.  

  Within that context, we note that the 

evidence is established as follows.  The Main Alley 

development is a brownfield development that will 

serve a relatively high peak demand requirement per 

unit of floor area for largely commercial and 

technology focused applications.   

Proceeding Time 9:16 a.m. T5 

  As such, there are comparatively greater 

requirements to size the system to meet peak capacity 

requirements with associated higher capital cost for 

both additional new and modernized capacity and with 

greater operating and maintenance costs that are 

partly dependant on system size and that also scale 

larger when threshold operating requirements are 

exceeded.  The developer of the Main Alley development 

has defined its cooling requirements, considered its 

options for supplying those requirements, and 

determined in its commercial prerogative that the 

approach that is the subject of this application is 

best. 

  The Vancouver House Development DCS is 

sized to serve primarily residential seasonal demand 
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with lower required capital costs and operating and 

maintenance requirements.  And we also note that that 

development was pursued under the commercial and 

competitive prerogative of the owner-developer of that 

development. 

  So while the indicative rates for cooling 

service may be higher to the building customer at the 

Main Alley development, this does not support a 

conclusion that the level of such rates are either, 

one, incorrect, or two, specifically uncompetitive to 

the customer's requirements for cooling service.  This 

is another way of stating that there is no benchmark 

for cooling service in Vancouver that would put the 

indicative rates of the Mount Pleasant DCS into 

comparable context due to the unique characteristics 

of the Main Alley development's cooling requirements 

and the opportunity to redevelop the existing cooling 

assets there. 

  The Vancouver House DCS is not a benchmark 

utility for district cooling service and neither is 

the Mount Pleasant DCS.  Further, as Creative Energy 

noted in the CPCN proceeding for the Vancouver House 

DCS, it was not aware of any other comparable systems 

to the Vancouver House DCS for the purpose of 

providing a suitable rate comparison as a benchmark.  

As we have set out in this proceeding and also as 
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discussed in the Vancouver House CPCN proceeding, 

benchmarking of cooling systems in the Lower Mainland 

is challenging as there is very little available 

information on the energy performance of cooling 

systems for recently constructed residential 

buildings, there is limited information on expected 

building performance from local authorities having 

jurisdiction over energy modelling for cooling, and 

there is no public information from district cooling 

systems on actual building demands. 

  So we note if a benchmark does exist in 

this context, it may rather be that the observed 

demand for cooling service at each development is 

indicative of a similar competitive economic choice 

available to each owner-customer to pursue a district 

versus building scale building cooling service option 

under separate parameters unique to each development. 

  Turning specifically a little bit more to 

scope item 2.  We have elaborated fully into scope 

item 2 in our prior written submission, but to 

summarize, the owner of the Main Alley development, 

who is also the only customer of the Mount Pleasant 

DCS, is obligated under section 3.1 of the 

construction and purchase agreement to undertake, 

diligently proceed with, and complete the design, 

engineering and construction of the development, which 
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includes all five buildings.  We do not propose to 

invest in the Mount Pleasant DCS in advance of need.  

Rather, we are investing in the system according to 

the most cost-effective phased approach to serve 

contracted need and in accordance with the terms, 

schedules and milestones set out in the construction 

and purchase agreement.  This mitigates stranded asset 

risk by allowing building load to be confirmed prior 

to each DCS construction phase.   

Proceeding Time 9:20 a.m. T6 

  Nonetheless, through the construction and 

purchase agreement and the terms therein. the owner-

customer accepts all associated risk of the stranded 

assets if the development does not entirely proceed or 

is delayed.  The indicative rates presented in our 

written submission at Exhibit B-8 in response to your 

specific request for those project related development 

scenarios underscore the positive economy of scale of 

the full DCS project and the risk to the owner-

customer otherwise if it does not meet its obligations 

under the agreement. 

  In summary, the risk of stranded assets is 

low and has been appropriately mitigated.  That is, 

through cost-effective phasing to meet the owner's 

contracted need in sequence to its construction of the 

development and any residual risk is small and to the 
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owner.  That is, in relation to any construct schedule 

changes caused by the owner.  Customer rates will be 

set to allow for full cost recovery over the term of 

the customer service agreements.  The DCS is not 

planned to connect to any other developments outside 

the bounds of the Main Alley development, but will do 

so if a requested extension has a positive or neutral 

impact to the existing impact to the existing 

customers of the development and the owner consents.  

  Our purchase, operation and modernization 

expansion of the DCS will not impact rates or service 

for any Creative Energy Vancouver customers.  Existing 

Creative Energy Vancouver customers will not bear any 

risk as a result of the acquisition.  Potential cross-

subsidization risk will be fully mitigated under 

current cost assignment and allocation methods.  And 

that concludes our opening statement. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:     Thank you, Mr. Gorter.  May I also 

assume that that is the full submission of your 

additional evidence prior to questions? 

MR. GORTER:     That is correct. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:     Thank you.  Okay, so, as I said 

before, we will now take a break for parties to 

prepare their questions based on what they've just 

heard from Creative Energy.  So I'm going to ask each 

of the interveners and then BCUC staff to give me an 



Creative Energy Mount Pleasant LP CPCN 
October 2, 2020 - Volume 1 (Web-based SRP)  Page:  15 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

estimate of how long they believe they need for 

preparation time so that we can take an appropriate 

break.  

  I'm going to start in the order of 

appearances, I believe, Mr. Weafer from CEC.  How long 

do you think you would require for preparation? 

MR. C. WEAFER:    Very little time, ten minutes. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:     Thank you.  Mr. Bierlmeier, Fortis 

Alternative Energy Solutions, perhaps you can, and I 

apologize if I got the acronym slightly wrong, FAES 

would be more accurate, do you have an estimate of how 

long you would require? 

MR. BIERLMEIER:     Very little time.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:     So ten minutes would be satisfactory? 

MR. BIERLMEIER:     Yes. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:     Okay.  And BCUC staff, do you have an 

estimate?  I don't know if you'd like to elect a 

spokesperson.  

MS. SIMON:     This is Nicola Simon, S-I-M-O-N, we request 

15 minutes. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:     Thank you very much.  So I hear 

nothing that is contentious particularly in those 

submissions, so shall I suggest that we reconvene at 

9:40, please.  See you all soon. 

(PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 9:24 A.M.) 

(PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 9:40 A.M.)    T7/8 
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THE CHAIRPERSON:     Hello everybody again, it's 9:40, so 

I believe we are ready to start the question phase of 

this SRP.  

  Mr. Weafer, may I ask you to start? 

MR. C. WEAFER:     Thank you, Mr. Chair.  Mr. Craig is 

going to have a few questions to start and I'll follow 

up with what he may have left me to do.  So I'll turn 

the microphone over to Mr. Craig. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:     Thank you. 

MR. CRAIG:     Can you hear me? 

THE CHAIRPERSON:     Yes, we can.  Thank you. 

MR. CRAIG:     Okay.  And I've got my video off because I 

have low bandwidth where I am and the video takes up a 

lot of it.   

  I'd like to start with part of the opening 

statement, Rob, that you spoke to Vancouver House not 

being an adequate comparative benchmark and that there 

was no benchmark information available for this.  And 

I wanted to ask if there were benchmark information 

that would point to the optimal efficiency, would that 

be of interest to Creative Energy to have that 

benchmark information? 

MR. GORTER:     I may direct that to Kieran, if you don't 

mind Kieran.  It appears to be a general question and 

maybe you could weigh in there. 

MR. McCONNELL:     Okay, thanks, Rob.  Thanks, Mr. Craig.   
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Yeah, I'm not entirely sure of where to go with the 

answer here.  Of interest to us, of course I think it 

is.  Benchmark information is always useful when we're 

looking at the, sort of the proposition of a thermal 

energy system.  However, for this system and any 

thermal energy system I think the most important fact 

is how the rates compare to the developer's 

alternative.  And in this case the developer, who is 

the owner of the land and the ultimate customer, 

evaluated the benefits and the costs of the Mount 

Pleasant district cooling system versus their 

alternative of developing cooling plants on each of 

the five developments of -- or, sorry, each of the 

five buildings of the development and determined that 

the sort of overall package of this approach was 

preferable for them both in terms of costs and in 

terms of some of the other benefits.  

  So yeah, it's not to say that we wouldn't 

be interested in seeing benchmark rates, but it's not 

the primary -- in our opinion, it's not the primary 

metric by which we determine whether the rates are 

appropriate or, you know, in our opinion, are 

reasonable for this system. 

Proceeding Time 9:44 a.m. T9 

MR. CRAIG:     Thank you, I understand that.  And would it 

makes sense to you that a Commission interested in the 
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public interest would have an interest in benchmarks 

that would show what the optimal information, or what 

might be optimal, and be in a position to discuss the 

question of efficiency with you as the applicant?  So 

I am just asking would it make sense for the 

Commission to have such information from the same 

point of view that you've agreed it would be useful to 

you to have it? 

MR. GORTER:     I can take that, question.  Mr. Craig, 

thank you.  Absolutely, I think a review of feasible 

alternatives and indicative rates within a CPCN 

application is something that the Commission ought to 

do when it reviews public interest considerations.   

  As we've reviewed in this proceeding, the 

owner-developer, who is also the customer of this 

system, evaluated those alternatives in advance, and 

those alternatives would be evaluating the feasibility 

of distributed scale or building scale options.  And 

upon deciding that it wanted to pursue a district 

cooling system, has entered into the construction and 

purchase agreement with Creative Energy, and we now 

have -- stand in front of the Commission with those 

alternatives having been decided upon by the owner in 

its commercial and competitive interest. 

MR. CRAIG:     Excellent, thank you both for that.  I want 

to change the subject now to the development of the 
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anticipated loads for the buildings.  And the 

application refers to using Integral Group Design.  

And I wondered if you could start by giving me some 

background and understanding about Integral Group 

Design and how that factored into the development of 

the anticipated loads? 

MR. PENNO:     I'll take that.  The Integral is an 

engineering firm that the developer engaged to do some 

of its energy modelling, both in feasibility and for 

the further detailed information of the first building 

and two.  Creative Energy also engaged Integral early 

on in the feasibility stage to come up with both 

schematic design and cost level or (audio drops) cost 

estimates.  That was their involvement in the project.  

MR. CRAIG:     So further to that, can you give me some 

understanding of your awareness of the degree to which 

there are improvements, significant improvements in 

building envelope and overall efficiency with regard 

to energy use that are evolving and emerging and are 

becoming available for new construction? 

MR. GORTER:     Can we just pause for one second?   

MR. CRAIG:     Sure, take your time.   

MR. McCONNELL:     Okay.  Hi, apologies.  Kieran here, I 

will take that question.  So if I understood the 

question correctly, you wanted to understand sort of 

probably broadly the general direction of -- sorry, 
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I'm getting a lot of feedback from I think you, David, 

if you could please mute your mic.  Perhaps you Rob? 

MR. CRAIG:     I'm muted.  Oh, sorry. 

MR. McCONNELL:     Much better.  Thank you.  If I 

understood the question correctly you wanted to 

understand sort broadly the direction or the degree to 

which envelope improvements have become available or 

have been implemented by developers over the recent 

years.  Is that -- do I understand the question 

correctly? 

MR. CRAIG:     Yes, have been implemented as a past look, 

and I'm looking more toward the future, because some 

of your buildings are yet to be done, and I am just 

interested hearing your understanding of that subject 

matter and you're correct, broadly and the degree to 

which it was part of the discussion that you would 

have had with the Integral Group Design engineering 

firm. 

Proceeding Time 9:49 a.m. T10 

MR. McCONNELL:     Okay, thank you for the clarification.  

So I guess I'll present sort of my observations from 

the district energy perspective of changes to what 

developers have been doing over recent years and what 

they might expect in the coming years.  I think it's 

worthwhile to understand that, you know, the context 

here is buildings within the confines of the City of 
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Vancouver, which are developed under generally, you 

know, the rezoning policy of the City of Vancouver, if 

it's a rezoning, or the applicable building codes, 

which in Vancouver is largely the Vancouver Building 

Bylaw and, you know, and a whole raft of associated 

plumbing codes, et cetera, developers essentially 

design to whatever the codes are at the time.  And 

that largely dictates the quality of the envelope or 

in many cases they make trade-off decisions where they 

might improve one area and that gives them relaxation 

in another area.  That's sort of the general nature of 

the code today, is that the develop makes some 

decisions in order to achieve, sort of, the optimal 

outcome.   

  And I would say that there is -- you know, 

over time there is, you know, ongoing effort by the 

City of Vancouver to improve the quality of the 

envelopes of buildings in Vancouver.  And generally, 

buildings which are being rezoned are sort of the tip 

of the spear, where they're held to a higher standard 

and then building which are not being rezoned are 

being developed just under development permit, you 

know, the standards applied there catch up to the 

rezoning requirements a few years later.  But 

generally envelopes are improving over time. 

  Developers today in the City of Vancouver 
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have a very good line of sight on future envelope 

requirements because the way policy is structured now, 

and it has been this way since May of 2017, the future 

requirements are mapped out for the next five or ten 

years.  So developers have a very good perspective on 

broadly what the expectations will be for their 

buildings.  They still have some flexibility to make 

trade-off decisions between, for example, triple 

glazed windows or doing something more on the supply 

side, just as an example. 

  But for the Mount Pleasant development the 

developer does understand fairly well what the 

expectations will be for the future buildings.  The 

Integral Group certainly has a good handle and is able 

to estimate what the envelope requirements will be for 

those buildings in the future and are able to, you 

know, adjust their energy forecasting data 

accordingly.  And to the best of our understanding 

that has been incorporated into the energy estimates 

that they have produced, which we have used to make, 

for example, decisions about the sizing of chillers 

that we might need in future phases of the 

development. 

  So that, sort of, general arc of envelope 

improvement has been incorporated into our thinking 

here in terms of the future investments needed for 
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this utility.  

MR. CRAIG:     Right, thank you for that background.  And 

a similar question to my first one, if the Commission 

had a range of information with regarding to building 

envelopes and energy efficiency and was able to look 

at what might be optimal in the future relative to 

what your engineering group and customers designed. 

Proceeding Time 9:54 a.m. T11 

 And then as an energy utility you might have an 

interest in ensuring that it's as optimal as you can 

get it for the future, that that information would be 

useful for the Commission to be able to look at that 

and have that discussion with you about what may or 

may not be more optimal and in the public interest. 

MR. GORTER:     Sure.  I suppose I wouldn’t dispute that.  

That, you know, through the application, for example, 

for a CPCN and in terms of the merits and guidelines 

around what information supports such applications, we 

seek to follow the -- and meet to the extent 

practical, the B.C. government energy objectives, 

including energy efficiency objectives and efforts to 

reduce greenhouse gas emissions, for example.  So that 

would be more -- I think we can speak generally to 

that point, to your question. 

MR. CRAIG:     That's great.  That's very helpful, thank 

you.  When it comes to energy use and requirements, 
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it's my understanding that customers and customer 

behaviours and customer requirements can be a 

significant variable in the amount of energy required 

and that there are options for a utility to deal with 

how that's being handled and to provide incentives for 

seeing the optimal results coming out of that, 

including any technology that might help in 

conversation and efficiency for the specific end 

customers. 

  And a similar question, that if we had 

information on a comparative basis about those kinds 

of efficiencies and what might be optimal, and if the 

Commission had that, would that be relevant 

information for a discussion between the utility and 

the Commission? 

MR. GORTER:     One second here, please. 

   Thank you for your patience there. 

MR. MAYHEW:     Hi, Mr. Craig.  Jim Mayhew here.  So at a 

very high level in the past a lot of energy usage, 

particularly at the thermal side, has been -- you 

know, intentions are it exists to allow people to 

reduce, you know, consumption at a building level 

based on decisions that they're making, and so there 

can be, you know, essentially like if you want to use 

less energy, there's an incentive that the cost will 

be lower to them.  So if a decision is made on that--  
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THE CHAIRPERSON:     Excuse me, Mr. Mayhew.  Can I ask 

that everybody who's not speaking mute their 

microphones.  We're getting an echo.  Thank you. 

MR. MAYHEW:     So, you know, effectively, at a building 

or customer level incentives exist, that if they want 

to reduce their cost, you know, they can do so.  I 

think the difference now is that we live in a world 

where there are policy constraints that are 

essentially deciding for customers what they're able 

to do.  And in this example those customers are 

developers, so a developer has an external constraint 

that says that they need to design their building to a 

certain specification.  And those specifications have, 

for lack of a better term, consequences for us as a 

utility and the system that we designed, and the 

performance and efficiency of said system. 

Proceeding Time 9:59 a.m. T12 

  So I think there is just a very clear 

contrast to a lot of the work that we are now doing as 

a utility is part and parcel a function of design 

regulations issued by the City of Vancouver, trying to 

reduce greenhouse gas emissions.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:     Mr. Craig, did you have any follow-up 

questions or further questions? 

MR. CRAIG:     I'm chatting away, but I'm on mute.  Now 

you can hear me I hope. 
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  Just to follow up, when we look at the 

Vancouver bylaws and building codes and so on, when it 

comes to energy use, they are not entirely 

prescriptive about that.  And it appears that there is 

room for discussion with the City about what might be 

appropriate.  And I take it for sure that there are 

external constraints that developers have to deal 

with.  But my perception in reading those things is 

that there is some room for discussion, as there would 

be certainly room for discussion with the Utility 

Commission.  

MR. WEBB:     Hi, it's Ian Webb.  Dave, Mr. Craig, did you 

have a question there?  It sounded like more of a 

statement to us. 

MR. CRAIG:     I was just asking whether or not you agreed 

that that kind of information would be useful. 

MR. GORTER:     Sorry, I'm having to juggle between muting 

the microphone on my computer here and muting my Team 

so I don’t cause feedback with the Team.  My 

apologies. 

  So, if I could ask you, Mr. Craig, if there 

was a question, just to repeat that please? 

MR. CRAIG:     Yeah, I was just looking for whether or not 

the information with regard to customer participation 

in conservation and efficiency and things that 

utilities do to assist that, and the potential 
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technologies that can assist that would be relevant 

information for the utility in managing energy and 

energy costs for customers in the future.  And whether 

or not within the constraints that Jeff has mentioned, 

that there may be room for the utility and the 

developer to have discussions about energy efficiency.  

The bylaws don’t seem to be fully prescriptive, and 

whether or not that information would be useful to you 

as a utility and would be useful for the Commission to 

have that discussion, because the Commission has 

public interest issues in conservation and efficiency 

of energy. 

MR. GORTER:     Yes, broadly, absolutely agree with you.  

And I think this is the information that we will be 

including as part of a discussion in a long term 

resource plan that the Creative Energy Vancouver's 

platform core system will be submitting this year.  

That LTRP would be with respect to the core system but 

I would agree with your point generally anyway, even 

though it may not be the case in a long term resource 

plan, and a DSM plan within that plan is applicable to 

a stream B utility of the nature of the Creative 

Energy Mount Pleasant Limited partnership.  But I 

agree with you generally, your statements. 

Proceeding Time 10:04 a.m. T13 

MR. CRAIG:     Terrific.  All of you have been most 
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helpful and I appreciate the candor in the answers and 

find them very useful.  Thank you so much. 

MR. GORTER:     You're welcome. 

MR. C. WEAFER:     Thank you, panel.  Chris Weafer now 

online.  Just part of this is follow-up on Mr. Craig's 

questions and then I just have a few detail questions 

flowing from Exhibits B-7 and B-8 in the proceeding.  

And I just was -- Mr. McConnell, you indicated, with 

respect to Integral Group's work, that to the best of 

your understanding they looked at future phases of 

building requirements in the City of Vancouver and 

coming up with the load forecast that we see in the 

application, is that correct? 

MR. McCONNELL:     Yeah, that's my understanding.  

MR. C. WEAFER:     So if we went through that, looked at 

the building code and building envelope forecasts and 

we looked at, as Mr. Craig went through, the customer 

response through DSM initiatives or otherwise, and/or 

other technology developments, to what extend do you 

understand that those factors were taken into account 

by Integral Group in putting through the load 

forecast?  Was there any retainer document to them 

that said these things need to be factored into the 

load forecast?  Or, you said it's to the best of your 

knowledge.  I would have assumed that would have been 

a fairly important set of criteria to put to them 



Creative Energy Mount Pleasant LP CPCN 
October 2, 2020 - Volume 1 (Web-based SRP)  Page:  29 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

coming up with a load forecast for future load for 

this project.  Was that not part of the discussion and 

wouldn't that be a fairly significant part of the 

discussion in coming up with a load forecast? 

MR. McCONNELL:     Maybe we could pause for one brief 

moment here.   

  Okay, thank you everybody for accommodating 

our brief pause there.  So the question as we 

understand it is, maybe in brief, to what extent did 

Integral Group consider the implementation or efficacy 

of demand side measures when developing the load 

forecast for the future buildings in the development?  

And I think we need to clarify that there's a 

difference in the way the load forecast is developed 

for the future phases versus the initial buildings.   

Proceeding Time 10:09 a.m. T14 

  So M2 is the first building, you know, 

fully designed by the developer, using Integral Group, 

we'll just call them their mechanical consultant, 

their scope includes developing an energy model for 

the building M2.  And that's, I think we've explained 

this through the evidence, you know, a sophisticated 

numerical model of a lot of facets of the building, 

the orientation, the amount of glazing, the 

reflectivity of the glazing, a whole lot of details 

like that.  That level of -- and that's been done a 
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quite a sophisticated level of detail.  

  The future phases take, you know, M3, M4, 

et cetera, have not been modeled by Integral Group at 

that level.  They've been done at a high level.  I'm 

not saying they haven't taken into account future 

codes, but it's not done with the same level of rigor 

that a building, you know, soon to be under 

construction is done at.  And that, you know, when 

producing peak, you know, a forecast of energy for a 

future building in the absence of an energy model, I 

don't know that it would be correct to say that 

they've taken the level of detail to incorporate 

whether demand side measures -- what impact demand 

side measures would have on the sort of peak and 

annual cooling requirements for those buildings.  

That's more a level of detail that would be taken into 

account when they get to the refinement step of 

producing an hourly energy model for the building. 

  So, you know, I think it's sort of a level 

of granularity that can't be incorporated at this 

early a phase.  Not to say that that, you know, they 

might not have contemplated it but I don't think 

there'd be -- I'm fairly confident that there is no, 

you know, specific calculation that Integral Group 

performed whereby you could see what impact demand 

side measures would have on a building that's going to 
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be constructed five years from now. 

MR. C. WEAFER:     And I appreciate that answer and I 

understand the level of detail you can do with an 

existing building or an imminent build, which is a 

future build.  What we're struggling with, I suppose, 

is to what extent there's a risk of the project being 

over capacity because those factors for the future 

building haven't been given enough serious 

consideration at this time.  And so that's more a 

supposition than a question, but that's clearly what 

we're wrestling with in terms of have you over-

forecast and where can we take comfort that that's not 

the case or that's not creating a risk? 

MR. CRAIG:     Yeah, commercial versus residential. 

MR. McCONNELL:     Okay.  You know, I think with this 

development, this utility, like any utility, you know, 

we plan the phasing of the equipment and the 

deployment of capital to the extent absolutely 

possible to coincide with those points where we 

understand the load better.  So we're going to, if all 

proceeds here as we hope, take over the existing 

plant, do a small capital project on it and begin 

operating it.   

  And in the coming couple years we expect 

the developer to develop a detailed energy model for 

the next phase prior to constructing it and we will at 
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that point, before making additional investments in 

new chillers, new cooling towers, whatever it may be, 

we'll take into account first the, you know, the 

actual operating peaks, which largely relate to the 

investments that we need to make.  We'll take into 

account the new energy models from the developer and 

make the most prudent decision that we can at that 

time about whether that, just for simplicity, that 

next chiller, whether it needs to be 450 tonnes or 400 

tonnes or 350 tonnes. 

  You know, there's room in our plan to make 

adjustment and resize those future phases as better 

information becomes available.  And that's really the 

strategy in terms of minimizing that risk of with the 

system being oversized or undersized as we get closer 

to the end state. 

Proceeding Time 10:14 a.m. T15 

MR. C. WEAFER:     Understood.  And we'll come back to 

that.  On Exhibit B-7 and you mentioned -- or someone 

in the background mentioned the residential versus 

commercial use of energy for cooling.  And the 

evidence we have for that on the record is, is it 

basically what you forecast amount was versus what 

we've put on the record with Vancouver House or is 

there other useful evidence to the Commission that 

assists that this material difference between 
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commercial requirements for cooling versus residential 

requirements for cooling are so significantly 

different?  And I guess one of the thoughts is there's 

obviously a wide variety of commercial types of 

tenants, some of which may use cooling more like 

residential, some of which may not.  And I do 

understand that your record is that this is a 

technology hub, for lack of a better term, but can you 

give us a better depth of evidence with respect to 

this differential between commercial use of cooling 

versus residential? 

MR. GORTER:     Before my team jumps in there, I'll just  

-- I think the reference to Exhibit B-7 is the 

response to Panel IR number 1, is that correct, Mr. 

Weafer? 

MR. C. WEAFER:     That's correct. 

MR. GORTER:     That's correct.  So I'll turn it over to 

the team, I just wanted to confirm the reference 

there. 

MR. C. WEAFER:     Yes.  Sorry, yes, yes, it's the Panel 

IR number 1 and it's Exhibit B-7 and we're in and 

around pages 4 and 5 of the -- 

MR. GORTER:    Yeah, thank you. 

MR. McCONNELL:     Okay, thank you.  I'll answer if that's 

okay. 

MR. C. WEAFER:     And I'll just -- maybe I'll just 
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highlight a couple of comments in the answer that just 

raises the concern about specificity and effect, you 

know, the strength of the evidence in and around the 

middle of the first text of paragraph on page 4, "as 

per the table summarized below referencing the 

information provided in each of the corresponding CPCN 

applications for Mount Pleasant and Vancouver House, 

it is apparent that the W/M2 is much higher for 

commercial application compared to residential 

application." 

  So I took that as that's the evidence, 

these two comparisons.  I'm just asking if there's 

better or more evidence to help support this 

proposition that commercial is a so much higher user 

of cooling than the other.  And the other sentence is 

on page 5 of 8 or in the second paragraph at the 

bottom, the qualification, "typically these uses 

require quite high levels of cooling compared to 

typical office and retail use." 

  So we're not challenging your evidence, I'm 

just trying to give you the opportunity to help us 

understand this assertion that commercial is such a 

higher usage of cooling than residential. 

MR. McCONNELL:     Okay, thank you, Mr. Weafer.  That -- 

and actually your second statement there was actually 

helpful in really understanding where you're coming 
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from.  

  So, you know, I don't think our intention 

here today would be to introduce any new evidence 

trying to support that commercial buildings have 

higher cooling requirements than residential 

buildings, but I think it may be helping if I give 

just, you know, sort of from my professional 

background, you know, a bit of an explanation as to 

why commercial buildings have a higher cooling 

requirement. 

  I guess we've, sort of candidly, we took it 

as sort of well understood in the industry that this 

was the case, but -- and, you know, perhaps we 

could've made this -- you know, provided a little more 

evidence to support this, but nonetheless. 

  You know, generally I think it is broadly 

true that commercial buildings require relatively -- 

what they would say in industry, they're cooling 

dominant versus heating dominant.  Cooling dominant 

versus hearting dominant means that on an annual basis 

they require more cooling than heating.   

Proceeding Time 10:19 a.m. T16 

 Be that on an annual basis or from the perspective of 

peak demand.  What that largely comes from is heat 

gains in buildings, which is heat being generated in 

the building from people or equipment, computers, 
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servers, monitors, lights, et cetera.  There is a 

whole lot of factors that contribute to this. 

  And probably the other major factor is that 

largely commercial buildings have large amounts of 

glazing, large amounts of glass, and are subject to a 

lot of solar gains throughout the day when people are 

in the buildings.   

  So you have, you know, typically during 

office hours a lot of people in the buildings and 

office hours today are, particularly for tech 

buildings, can span from early in the morning until 

late at night where there might be a lot of people in 

the building, use a lot of electronics equipment, and 

buildings subject to a lot of sort of sun coming in 

through the glass.  And that leads to an increased 

rate of requirement of cooling in the buildings, 

whereas residential buildings are largely unoccupied 

during the day, because people are at their offices.  

The buildings have fewer people per square foot, and 

results in a lower amount of cooling.  There is also 

lots of areas in residential buildings where heat 

leaves the envelope, usually through exhaust air.  So 

bathroom and kitchen vents which operate, if not 

continuously, quite frequently throughout the day.  

And that lowers the -- sort of increases the amount of 

fresh air coming into buildings and that fresh air 
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reduces the need to have mechanical cooling applied to 

the buildings on a continual basis.   

  I don’t know that it's evidence 

necessarily, but the existing building, M3 in the 

development in question here, Mount Pleasant, it's 

been there for 30 years, has had something that even 

though tech is sort of a relatively new term and a new 

industry, it's had a usage similar to that for a long 

time, because historically it was a cheque cashing 

facility and they did interact transaction processes.  

So they have always had a lot of electronics equipment 

in that building, and it has of course been occupied 

by Hootsuite for the last decade or so.  A lot of 

people, a lot of computers, a lot of electronics.  And 

that, you know, we know from the operational 

information we have provided from that system, that 

building is required cooling 24 hours a day, 365 days 

a year for 20 or 30 years.  I am not aware of a single 

residential building in Vancouver that operates like 

that. 

  So I think we take it as a given that 

commercial buildings which are occupied and have 

modern -- or equipped sort of in a modern fashion with 

a lot of computers, do require significantly more 

cooling than residential buildings.  I hope that was 

helpful. 
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MR. C. WEAFER:     Yeah, no, Mr. McConnell, and this is 

your opportunity to give the evidence, and we value 

it.  It was a deficiency on the record, and we are 

trying to give an opportunity to understand it better.  

So thank you for the explanation, and don’t be 

reluctant to give evidence.  That's the purpose of the 

hearing.  So, thank you.  It is not, based on what we 

see on the response, it's not persuasive, your 

comments are helpful.  So thank you. 

MR. McCONNELL:     Okay.   

MR. C. WEAFER:     Another sort of more detailed question 

along these lines, I don’t need as long an 

elaboration, but I was surprised this is -- Mount 

Pleasant's LEED elite gold target, and Vancouver LEED 

platinum target, and the footnote in relation to that 

-- and this is on page 4 of 8, "CMP can ascribe no 

difference in peak or annual cooling demand based on 

the gold versus platinum target certification."  So, 

just briefly, I would assume there might have been 

some benefit or some difference.  Is there no 

difference? 

MR. McCONNELL:     I think we wanted to be careful not to 

state that it is a LEED platinum building, or that if 

you looked at any LEED platinum building and any LEED 

gold building, that you would expect that the LEED 

platinum building generally would operate better on an 



Creative Energy Mount Pleasant LP CPCN 
October 2, 2020 - Volume 1 (Web-based SRP)  Page:  39 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

energy basis.  And that would be an incorrect 

statement, because -- just I'm a LEED accredited 

professional, so I will speak with a small amount of 

expertise, is that LEED is a point system where you 

achieve points in a whole raft of different areas.  

And energy is just one of those areas. 

Proceeding Time 10:24 a.m. T17 

 Off the cuff I can't tell you how many different areas 

there are.  But, for example, the use of local 

materials, you have a proximity of the building to 

transit, how much recycling you do during the 

construction process.  There's a whole bunch of 

different areas and, like our discussion previously on 

energy codes, the developer or whoever, the 

contractor, can focus more on different areas and go 

more for the points in recycling than in the 

operational, you know, energy efficiency of the 

building. 

  So it is equally -- it is very possible the 

LEED platinum building performs better from an energy 

perspective, but I'm sure there are many examples of 

LEED platinum buildings that are worse from an energy 

perspective than another representative LEED gold 

building.  

  So we didn't want to sort of infer that you 

could assume that because it's LEED platinum that it's 
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a better performing building from an energy 

perspective. 

MR. C. WEAFER:     Thank you.  And just there was another 

comment with respect to Vancouver House and now I'm 

not seeing it, but where it mentions the unique nature 

of the development of the Vancouver House.  That was 

one of the justifications for the lower energy usage.  

Can you just elaborate briefly on what you're 

referring to with respect to the unique nature of the 

Vancouver House development?  And it's actually -- 

sorry, there it is, it's on page 5 of 8: 

"The cooling demand of residential occupants is 

driven primarily by and dependent on the nature 

of the unique residential building design of the 

Vancouver House development." 

 What were you speaking to there or do you know?  And I 

take it that -- 

MR. McCONNELL:     Yeah, one second there, just looking at 

the evidence.  

MR. C. WEAFER:     Sure.  And I'm taking it that is 

intended to refer to the lower annual kilowatt hour in 

energy usage at Vancouver House, that there's 

something there that makes it different.  Even not 

just residential but unique residential.  I'm just 

trying to understand that.  

MR. McCONNELL:     Yeah, I think the reference was to -- 
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sorry, we'll just pause for one second here. 

MR. C. WEAFER:     That's fine. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:     If I may interrupt, sorry.  I was 

thinking we were getting close to a point for a break 

in any case.  So perhaps, Mr. Gorter, if it would help 

you to have ten minutes rather than a couple maybe we 

can overlap that just for a quick stretch break.  

Would that work for you? 

MR. GORTER:     Sure, yes. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:     Okay then.  In that case then 

everybody we will temporarily adjourn this and 

reconvene at 10:40.  Thank you very much. 

MR. C. WEAFER:     Thank you.  

(PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 10:27 A.M.) 

(PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 10:40 A.M.)   T18/19 

THE CHAIRPERSON:     I see it is 10:40, so I wonder, Mr. 

Gorter, is your team ready for response?  Do you need 

a refresher on the question?  Or are you ready to go? 

MR. GORTER:     Thank you very much, Mr. Chair, I think we 

do know the question, and thank you for the brief 

break.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:     It's in all of our interests. 

MR. GORTER:     Exactly.  So I will just turn it back to 

Kieran.  And thank you by the way for your ongoing 

patience as I manage between -- I'm the only person 

here without a headset, and so I have to manage my 
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computer speakers and mute button.  So we will keep 

pushing on here. 

  Go ahead, Kieran. 

MR. McCONNELL:     Okay, thanks Rob.  No I don’t need the 

question, I don’t need a refresher on the question, 

but I will just remind everyone that it was in 

relation to evidence on the cooling demand of 

residential occupancy is driven primarily by 

independent on the nature of the unique residential 

building design of Vancouver House Development.  

  So I think the point we were trying to make 

there is really just that the energy loads expressed 

in the table in reference to Vancouver House are 

derived from an energy model detailed sophisticated 

energy model developed by the developers mechanical 

consultant for Vancouver House.  And that energy model 

did take into account, for example, the orientation of 

the building, the amount of glazing, how reflective 

the glazing is, how much the transmissivity of the 

glazing, et cetera.  We were just trying to clarify 

that that level of rigour has been applied to 

Vancouver House in developing the energy model, and 

that is reflected in the table above.   

MR. C. WEAFER:     Thank you, and that's consistent with 

your earlier answer.  The further out the building is 

being built, the more difficult it is to have more 
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specificity in the design.  And the converse of that, 

you would agree, is the risk of overdesigning, because 

you haven’t done that level of detail, can exist? 

MR. McCONNELL:     Yes, it can exist.  And as I stated 

earlier, that's why we, to the extent possible try to 

manage the phasing of equipment and investments to the 

time with the onboarding of more specific information.   

MR. C. WEAFER:     No, thank you, that's helpful.  And 

that just drives into my next question, and I only 

have a couple of questions left.  We are turning to 

Exhibit B-8, page 3, question 13(a) dealing with the 

stranded asset risk?  And let me know when you are 

there and have a chance to look at that section. 

MR. GORTER:     I'm there, but I will just confirm that 

everyone has it in front of them.  But you are 

referring to the written submission in support of the 

SRP, which is in paragraph 13.A?   

MR. C. WEAFER:     That's correct, thank you.  And if 

everybody is there, what we are looking for here is, 

and say from the CEC perspective, this proposal to a 

certain extent, subsequent to Commission approval, it 

basically puts the utility in the position of 

approving the building design in relation to energy 

conservation and the energy system.  Is that the 

intent, that you become in effect the overseer of what 

gets built in that building? 
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MR. GORTER:     I will turn probably this to either Jeff 

or Travis to expand, but I think they noted earlier 

that in response to the specific policy and the 

building owner's prerogative in terms of the design 

they are seeking, that we will intend to serve the 

cooling requirements based on that design.  But I will 

ask Jeff, and Travis, or Kieran for that matter to 

expand as they desire. 

MR. C. WEAFER:     But just before going there, just so we 

are clear on the question.  I mean, the last part, the 

last part of the question, "and the owner will 

construct each building system in accordance with the 

application approved by CEMP."  So I am taking from 

that language there is a -- you are reviewing and 

approving what the owner does, just to be -- so just 

so the questions is understood, that's what's raising 

the question. 

Proceeding Time 10:44 a.m. T20/T21 

MR. PENNO:     Yeah, I'll take a shot at that.  Through 

the development permit process the developer will be 

seeking approval of their envelope design and the 

level of detail they need to go into for that specific 

building, it's the city bylaws that will govern that.  

So then once it comes down to us there's a peer review 

process where we review their design based on what 

they've done to appease the city and we go into the 
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detail of the energy modeling based on that design 

that's been approved.  We don't approve the specifics 

of the design, it's the city who governs that. 

MR. C. WEAFER:     So that language is just a little over 

stated then in terms of you're taking what they 

previously had approved by the city and saying, yes, 

we can work with that, that works with our model? 

MR. PENNO:     There is a back and forth as far as they'll 

bring the design to us, we'll do the peer review 

process and there may be tweaks to what they've done 

that we need to implement our system most efficiently, 

but the overarching, you know, topic we've been 

talking about, about envelope design and so on, is 

largely complete by the time we get involved through 

the process with the city. 

MR. C. WEAFER:     I take it there would be some useful 

information to -- the Commission stepping back and 

approving the CPCN and these subsequent buildings and 

systems get in place, you would agree with me there 

would be some useful information that'll come out of 

those applications to the utility in terms of the 

building design and the energy system.  Would the 

company have any aversion to providing those designs 

and approvals to the Commission as part of a reporting 

process over the evolution of the project? 

  You're muted, Mr. Gorter. 
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MR. GORTER:     I'll just confer for one minute here and I 

turn to the team and get their view on that on terms 

of how the process works within that set of approvals.  

One moment, please. 

MR. C. WEAFER:     And just to be clear, I'm not 

suggesting approval, I'm just saying providing updates 

to the Commission through the course of the 

development. 

MR. GORTER:     Well, I think I can answer that.  That's 

not uncommon and we believe it can be quite prudent 

also.  The Commission has enforced similar compliance 

regimes on utilities, including Creative Energy, most 

recently in respect of the approval for the Beatty 

Street redevelopment, where there is some level of 

oversight just to check in at certain project stages 

to update the Commission into the status of the 

development.  If that's what you're referring to, 

broadly. 

MR. C. WEAFER:     Yeah, yeah.  And the company wouldn't 

object to that in this -- if the Commission should 

determine that would be useful information to be 

receiving, the company wouldn't have a problem with 

providing that information to the Commission? 

MR. GORTER:     If the Commission were to desire that, we 

would have no problem. 

MR. C. WEAFER:     Thank you.  Thank you, Mr. Chairman, 
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those are my questions.  And thank you panel.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:     Thank you very much, Mr. Weafer.  So 

I believe next in the order of appearances is FortisBC 

Alternative Energy Systems.  And Mr. Bierlmeier, can I 

ask if you have any questions for Creative Energy? 

MR. BIERLMEIER:     Thank you for the opportunity to ask 

questions.  I do not have any at this time. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:     Thank you very much indeed.  In that 

case then I will now hand it over to BCUC staff for 

their questions. 

MS. WOOLSTENCROFT:     Thank you, Mr. Chair. 

  Hi, good morning, I'm Lauren Woolstencroft.  

I'll spell my last name, it's W-O-O-L-S-T-E-N-C-R-O-F-

T and I'm with BCUC staff.  Our first set of questions 

relates to the system, the overall system.  And we 

understand that the system capacity is different 

between systems and that there is a higher demand in 

the Mount Pleasant project.  But on a dollar per 

kilowatt basis, could you explain how the use type of 

the building, Vancouver House being largely 

residential and the Mount Pleasant project being 

largely commercial, drives a higher per kilowatt 

capital cost? 

MR. GORTER:     Just conferring for one second, please, as 

we see who ought to answer. 

  Thank you.  It's going to be a bit of a 
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joint response, because we understand there to be a 

kind a capital and an operating and a rate design 

piece to this, so. 

MR. PENNO:     Yeah, specifically on the project side, the 

higher capital cost is driven from the brownfield 

aspect of this project where we are retrofitting some 

existing equipment and dealing with some in situ plant 

dynamics where we have to take into account keeping 

everything running while upgrading as well.  So there 

are some increased costs based on the brownfield 

versus greenfield aspect of this project to Vancouver 

House.   

Proceeding Time 10:51 a.m. T22 

  The other aspect being the continual 

cooling requirement, the 24/7, 365 requires a higher 

level of capital investment in equipment and operating 

and maintenance.   

  Jeff, did you want to speak to the rate 

design side? 

MR. MAYHEW:     Yeah, so in terms of a rate design, you 

know, we've structured this on a dollar per kilowatt 

basis to more or less smooth out the impacts of the, 

you know, incremental connections as well.  So we have 

talked quite a bit about staging of this project, when 

capital is deployed and aligning that as best as 

possible with knowledge of building specific 
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requirements and, you know, certainty of connection. 

  So how we have structured our rates as 

well, is an attempt to smooth out those rates as 

possible and to set rates at a certain point in time.  

Again, this is not a rate application but just at a 

high level on an indicative basis to attempt to 

minimize any volatility of buildings being connected 

at future dates and making rates for current customers 

competitive at this point in time.  And then, you 

know, continue to reflect the original capital 

investments as they're incurred. 

MR. GORTER:     And I'll probably just help out with one 

expansion of one of Travis' point that yes, there's 

additional costs on their downfield side but related 

also to the discussion of overall demand of a 

commercial versus residential application, that in and 

of itself drives higher capital costs in order to meet 

higher peak demand requirements. 

MS. WOOLSTENCROFT:     Thank you.  Just to follow on a few 

of those points, so specifically we understand that 

the commercial nature of the facility does drive a 

higher peak demand but I guess what we're trying to 

understand is specifically in terms of the capital 

costs and looking on a per kilowatt basis, are there 

specific items that are needed by comparison, again on 

a per kilowatt basis, as compared to the Vancouver 
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House?  Just looking for the proportionality 

discussion there.  

MR. GORTER:    I will take a general -- I'll make a 

general response but Jeff and Travis can speak to the 

cost of the system as intended to meet the cooling 

requirements of the Main Alley development.  But as we 

reflected in our opening statement, it's based on the 

differences between the two utility developments and 

the cooling requirements.  They effectively can't be 

compared as the rates on the dollar per kilowatt basis 

in one utility is somehow indicative of what the rates 

ought to be in another utility based on the cooling 

requirements.  As identified by the owner of the Main 

Alley development and in association with the initial 

designs of building design envelopes that are known 

and general capacity for load forecasts around 

commercial versus residential use in the later phases, 

it's within that context that we have designed a cost-

effective phasing in of the capacity investments and 

those investments are entirely targeted to the load of 

the development as set out.   

  And I think this is shown quite nicely in 

one chart in the application, if you just give me a 

second.  It kind of shows the phasing in over time.  

I'll just try to pull the figure.  It's on page 16 of 

the application, it shows building peak load and 
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cooling and plant capacity.  That ultimately shows how 

we're phasing in capacity at this plant, but those 

investments are targeted to the cooling requirements 

of Main Alley development and, as mentioned, that's an 

independent and separate capital cost to that reported 

for the Vancouver House.  

MS. WOOLSTENCROFT:     Okay, thank you.  Just want to take 

a quick second to just confirm the capacities of both 

of the systems.  I know this has been mentioned but 

just to confirm it.  Could you just confirm, this was 

mentioned in page 11 of the Vancouver House 

application, that the total boiler capacity is 3,165 

kilowatts?  Can you just confirm that number? 

  I think you're on mute, if you're talking. 

Proceeding Time 10:56 a.m. T23 

MR. GORTER:     I don't have that application in front of 

me right now but we can confirm that subject to check. 

MS. WOOLSTENCROFT:     Okay.  How -- 

MR. GORTER:     Unless one of my team here can pull it up 

as we have this conversation. 

MS. WOOLSTENCROFT:     Okay.  Well, I'll just go on to the 

next one because this is more relevant to this 

application, just to confirm the capacity of the Mount 

Pleasant DCS.  The total boiler capacity, we 

understand to be 4,220 kilowatts.  Could you just 

confirm that number? 
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MR. GORTER:    All right, pull that up.  We're just 

pulling that up.  Put myself on mute. 

MS. WOOLSTENCROFT:     Sure, yeah.  And just to provide a 

reference there, that's indicated in table 4 on page 

15 of the application.  That would be a full build. 

MR. GORTER:     Yeah, I have that number reported in table 

4 of the application.  I'm just making sure it's in 

front of the others. 

MS. WOOLSTENCROFT:     Okay, fair enough.  

MR. GORTER:     We are talking about chiller capacity? 

MS. WOOLSTENCROFT:     Yes, sorry.  I said boiler, I meant 

chiller.  My apologies. 

MR. GORTER:     Okay.  Yes, we've confirmed that. 

MS. WOOLSTENCROFT:     Okay.  And you haven't confirmed 

the Vancouver House number.  Would that be something 

that you could check on the spot or would need -- 

MR. GORTER:     I will have to just pull that up in my 

files here, but can we just proceed on the basis that 

it's confirmed? 

MS. WOOLSTENCROFT:     Yes.  And I'll ask my following 

question and you can answer accordingly.  So in 

response to BCUC IR 52.1, this is in Exhibit B-5, and 

I'll ask my question and then if you need to pull up 

that reference, no problem.  Creative summarized the 

capital and development costs for each project, which 

was 2.6 million for Vancouver House and 9.5 million 
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for the Mount Pleasant project.  So we're just looking 

to gain a better understanding, and if you could 

explain, even at a high level, the specific reasons 

why the capital costs for Mount Pleasant are 

approximately 3.5 times that of Vancouver House while 

the capacity is approximately 1.3 times?  Again, 

that's using the number I had provided before.  

MR. GORTER:    Yeah, I'll have the -- you know, Travis or 

Jeff speak to that.  I think you're ultimately 

referring to the difference in costs that we've 

highlighted and the difference in rates we've 

highlighted.  But if there's a specific point on the 

cost difference in the capacity required, I'll just 

confer here for a minute and have them have the 

response to you. 

MS. WOOLSTENCROFT:     Sure, thank you.  

MR. GORTER:     Thank you.  Jeff has a response.  I will 

note as well that the costs reported on the capital 

side reflects the purchase of Creative Energy 

Vancouver of the system, which was built by the 

developer at a greater cost from that.  But Jeff will 

just provide another summary for you. 

MR. MAYHEW:     Yeah, thank you.  So just a few 

qualitative factors to note about the Mount Pleasant 

development that drive the capital cost on an 

aggregate basis to be higher.  One is the number of 
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chillers.  Two is the number of cooling towers.  Three 

there is far more extensive DPS capital costs here 

given that we cost street boundaries and are 

connecting multiple buildings where SOTO is fully 

contained within one site with some minor street 

crossings.  

Proceeding Time 11:02 a.m. T24 

  Four the retrofit of existing buildings and 

the capital cost to do that, and as well working 

within fully complete buildings, and the extra 

complication that comes along with that.   

  Fifth, there is the brownfield aspect, 

which we have spoken to previously, and then finally 

we are carrying material contingencies given that this 

is class 3 level costing.  And additional 

contingencies to reflect the potential risk associated 

with a brownfield development and working with an 

existing building, and then comparing those 

contingencies with the fact that the SOTO Project is 

effectively fully complete.  So all those 

contingencies have been removed, and the project is 

effectively finally costed. 

MS. WOOLSTENCROFT:     Okay, thank you, that's helpful.  

One additional question in my section, then I will 

pass to a colleague.  You've discussed the brownfield 

nature of the project, and some additional 
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complexities associated with the Mount Pleasant 

project.  We just want to understand, is that the 

complete list of potentially additional complexities 

associated with the Mount Pleasant project?  And if 

you could just expand on those complexities and how 

they've driven the capital cost, and potentially if 

they are quantifiable at this stage? 

MR. PENNO:     Okay, yeah I think Jeff has -- I think 

Jeff's high level qualitative list covers most of the 

bases.  But just to maybe give a flavor from a 

construction management perspective, Vancouver House, 

you have a big empty room to install your equipment at 

your leisure.  Whereas at Mount Pleasant, we have two 

customers on day one, with a third customer connecting 

very shortly thereafter.  And we need to provide 24/7, 

365 cooling while doing our improvements, while doing 

any new construction.  This is quite complicated from 

a construction management perspective, and 

complication almost always amounts to dollars. 

  The current plant has never had an outage 

longer than eight hours.  So that is the constraint we 

are trying to work with in developing our plans to 

retrofit and install new equipment in an existing 

plan. 

MS. WOOLSTENCROFT:     Thank you.  Just one last follow-up 

to that.  Were there any alternatives that you 
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considered that would potentially reduce or eliminate 

all those complexities that you just discussed? 

MR. PENNO:     Early in the feasibility stage of the 

project when the developer looked at its options to 

install new equipment in some of the new buildings, 

versus retrofitting the old, those costs were 

analyzed, and the developer chose this path as the 

most cost effective for them. 

MS. WOOLSTENCROFT:     Okay, thank you.  I will now pass 

on to one of my colleagues for a few additional 

questions. 

COMMISSION STAFF:     Thank you.  Hi, BCUC Staff.  I have 

one follow-up question on the benchmarking.  So, Mr. 

Gorter discussed benchmarking in his opening 

statement, saying that Vancouver House is not a 

benchmark and neither is Main Alley.  And Mr. 

McConnell also discussed benchmarking.  Could you just 

clarify what type of benchmarking you are referring 

to, please? 

MR. GORTER:     Okay, the discussion generally there is 

what you might describe as a caveat around referring 

to a specific dollar per unit rate, as more broadly 

indicative of what a type of service ought to cost a 

customer under a specific utility environment, by 

region and by type of service offered.  And for the 

reasons we noted, we just don’t see in Vancouver the 
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information that would allow us to establish a 

specific benchmark.  And I think that, as we 

described, the cost drivers of the two systems being 

so different, highlights exactly that point, that we 

just don’t have information that would allow us to 

define specifically, one or the other. Or any other 

benchmark.   

Proceeding Time 11:07 a.m. T25 

  By comparison potentially, you know, 

electric service to a residential customer offered by 

BC Hydro may be subject to specific utility cost of 

service constraints or ownership structures, could be 

regarded potentially as a benchmark.  I know BC Hydro 

likes to -- and Quebec Hydro like to have their rates 

shown on a table of other utility rates in terms for 

resident, you know, how cheap their residential rates 

are compared to other utilities.  And maybe in that 

kind of comparison some notion of benchmark could be 

applicable. 

  But I would just kind of come back to the 

point that in the decision available to the owner 

development of this development, and the owner 

development even of the Vancouver House, the choice is 

that economic choice I refer to as between the 

districts option and other alternatives that that 

owner could decide to meet the cooling requirements of 
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that specific development.  And we've assessed that 

kind of broadly to provide the indication in our 

application and in through the response to IRs, that 

being the levelized rates of the Main Alley 

development relative to building scale or stand alone, 

or distributed options as we've just defined them, 

which I think highlights overall the economy of scale 

offered by the district system.   

  And so I think that's the broad benchmark, 

is that there is an economy of scale with respect to 

district energy, but the rates are unique specifically 

to each development, and we don’t have better 

information on which to describe them in comparison to 

each other as indicative or not.   

COMMISSION STAFF:     Okay, thank you.  So now moving on 

to a different topic.  So in Exhibit B-8, Creative 

Energy says that it would not begin construction of 

the next phase until the requirements of section 3.2 

and 3.9 of the construction and purchase agreement are 

met.  And section 3.2 I understand refers to an 

acceptance of a building system application from the 

owner. 

  Just to clarify, is this acceptance of the 

building system application the trigger for Creative 

Energy to start incurring costs on this next phase?  

And if not, what is the trigger? 
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MR. GORTER:     I believe we have an answer for you, but 

we will just confirm in terms of who delivers it for 

one minute, thank you. 

COMMISSION STAFF:     Okay, thank you. 

MR. GORTER:     Thank you.  Travis is just pulling up a 

reference for his response.  One moment please.   

COMMISSION STAFF:     Okay. 

MR. PENNO:     I will take that one.  So in general the 

answer is yes, but there is also, by the time the 

developer has enough information to fill out the 

application form, a lot of other factors will be well 

understood, including the targeted service date, which 

will then trigger the key milestones in the 

construction and purchase agreement. 

COMMISSION STAFF:     Okay, and so the trigger for 

Creative Energy to start incurring costs could be a 

sort of back and forth with the developer and a review 

of permitting or I guess just other factors.  If you 

could clarify how Creative Energy would decide to 

start incurring costs, that'd be helpful. 

Proceeding Time 11:12 a.m. T26 

MR. PENNO:     Sure.  The amount of detail needed to fill 

out that application form means that their design of 

their building must be well underway and they'll be 

past all of the permitting phases.  So it's kind of 

inherent in that application being ready that, you 
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know, the sizes of heat exchangers are known so they 

have a detail of mechanical design at that point. 

COMMISSION STAFF:     Okay, thank you.  So moving on, in 

paragraph 21 of Exhibit B-8, Creative Energy states 

that in the unlikely scenario that there are stranded 

assets, this would be as a result of the owner-

customer defaulting on its obligations under the 

construction and purchase agreements.  And then 

Creative Energy further states that it would be 

entirely appropriate for the owner-customer to bear 

the costs of any such stranded assets through recovery 

in rates. 

  Could you expand a bit more on why it would 

be appropriate for any sort of stranded asset costs to 

be recovered in rates as opposed to perhaps a 

different mechanism?  And here in particular we're 

looking at the distinction between the owner being the 

developer and the customer which may or may not in the 

future be the owner.   

MR. GORTER:     I think that's an important consideration.  

And I'm not sure I'm able to answer it with any 

specific, you know, commitment one way or the other 

without just sort of just stating generally that by 

the protections we described in the construction and 

purchase agreement in the paragraph 13 earlier, and 

also in reference to the protection offered in 5.3, 
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that once we have -- when all conditions have been 

satisfied and the obligations are in force for the 

agreement, the owner has accepted the risk of the 

stranded assets and Creative Energy would be made 

whole.  

  Now, within Creative Energy if our 

customer's also being made whole, then if that 

customer is not the owner, than that would be 

something we would need to look at as a rate design 

question and evaluate it at that time.  But that's -- 

I take your point. 

COMMISSION STAFF:     Okay. 

MR. GORTER:    I'll see if anyone else has any comment 

into that point.  I think -- 

MR. WEBB:     I would just like, from the sort of legal 

perspective, to add a comment on that.  And in Exhibit 

B-8 there are two alternatives identified.  The other 

is given their default under the contract, Creative 

Energy Mount Pleasant would have a claim in damages 

against the owner.  So -- and there's further 

provision for recovery of costs if the owner causes 

delay in their connection such that -- which is also 

outlined in Exhibit B-8, if they're not ready to 

receive energy service when they said they would be 

through their notices, they're obligated to pay for 

those services of which are -- Creative Energy is 
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ready and able to provide. 

  So those are three mechanisms.  And the 

inclusion in rates would be, you know, possibly a 

residual if for any reason the other two are, you 

know, deemed inappropriate or inadequate at the time. 

COMMISSION STAFF:     Okay.  Thank you.  And that actually 

leads on to my next question which is, understanding 

in the event of a force majeure event how any sunk 

cost would be recovered and would that, again, be 

under the three items that you mentioned? 

MR. GORTER:    I personally am not able to answer that 

question.  And maybe it's something -- I'll just kind 

of look around the room so see if there's a specific 

perspective on force majeure and understanding of the 

contract in that regard. 

COMMISSION STAFF:     Thank you.   

MR. GORTER:    We'll take a pause just to see if there's 

some view specifically on that. 

Proceeding Time 11:17 a.m. T27 

COMMISSION STAFF:     Thank you.   

MR. WEBB:     Hi, it's Ian Webb again.  And from the legal 

perspective force majeure is addressed in Article 11 

of the agreement.  And I do just want to state that I 

was not directly involved in the drafting of the 

agreement, so I'm actually looking right now at the 

force majeure clause for the first time and, you know, 
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don't claim to know all of the intricacies of it.  But 

suffice it to say, I guess, that the contract 

addresses circumstances of force majeure and I see 

there that there are a great long list of exceptions 

in which a party cannot claim the benefit of force 

majeure.  And so without knowing the specific 

circumstance that you might be alluding to in a force 

majeure, I can't be must more specific than that. 

COMMISSION STAFF:     I could clarify.  I guess what I was 

curious about is in the event that the developer can't 

continue with a phase for reasons outside of its 

control, be it a change in the market or a change in 

permitting – these are just examples – but just to try 

and understand whether those sunk costs would then be 

treated in rates or how Creative Energy would deal 

with those sunk costs? 

MR. WEBB:     The first avenue is claimant damages under 

the contract, which would be a claim that force 

majeure does not apply in the circumstances, that the 

exceptions apply.  And then, of course, there are 

provisions about getting back in compliance as soon as 

possible. 

  And so if the person did have a valid -- 

the owner did have a valid force majeure claim they're 

nevertheless obligated to get back into compliance 

with the agreement as soon as possible.  Another claim 
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could be brought if they don't do so.  

  So what you're really talking about is kind 

of if all else fails, and I think that's what Creative 

Energy meant in Exhibit B-8, that the customer, who at 

that time is the same as the owner, should be required 

to pay because this is all being done to support their 

cooling needs in accordance with the contracted 

agreement to provide it. 

  To put it in another legal term, all of the 

equities favour Creative Energy recovering its costs 

from the owner. 

COMMISSION STAFF:     Okay, thank you.  Those were my 

questions, so I'll now hand it over to a colleague.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:     Actually, if I might interrupt just 

for a moment.  A couple of -- while the subject is 

still fresh in our minds.  Mr. Webb, your last 

response where you say that you felt that the 

equities, I think was the word you used, are in the 

favour of Creative Energy in the circumstances of 

default or similar.  I think I understood Creative 

Energy's submission to be that it would look to 

recover through rates in some way, but obviously for a 

rate you need to be providing a service.  And if 

you're not providing a service because you're unable 

to complete, I wonder maybe I misunderstood your 

submission but I don't see how Creative would recover 
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any sunk costs that way, so perhaps that's not what 

you meant. 

MR. WEBB:     That is what I meant.  It's in the 

construction and purchase agreement that -- Exhibit B-

8 sets out the process.  Creative Energy doesn't begin 

to invest in the next phase until the customer submits 

its application, its target in-service date and all of 

that sort of thing.  So that prevents investment 

getting out ahead of the commitment to the new 

building. 

Proceeding Time 11:17 a.m. T28 

  If the customer provides all of that 

information, begins construction, and then defaults, 

the construction stops, the contract provides that 

Creative Energy recovers its stranded asset investment 

at that point through the services provided to the 

existing buildings.   

  So service is provided on day one, and 

additional buildings are added subsequently.  If 

things do go quite different than planned, the 

agreement provides for Creative Energy’s costs be 

recovered through the services being provided.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:     When you say "services," are you 

referring to regulated services, the provision of 

cooling? 

MR. WEBB:     Yes. 
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THE CHAIRPERSON:     Okay.  Another question then, if I 

may, while we are on this topic, in Creative's 

submission, Exhibit, I believe it was B-8 -- yes, B-8.  

In your section 21 you refer to Creative Energy having 

a claim in damages against the owner, or there is the 

potential for that circumstance. 

  Can you help me understand whether there 

are any commercial or ownership relationships between 

the owner and Creative Energy?  For example, things 

like a shared parent company, or whether they are two 

truly arm's length organizations? 

MR. WEBB:     Who is in the best position, Rob, to answer?  

I could answer, but I would require a bit of time to 

pour through the materials.  As I mentioned, I wasn’t 

directly involved in the negotiation of the 

agreements.  

  The developer is a partnership, that much I 

know, of a Westbank affiliate and completely a 

independent party.  Creative Energy Mount Pleasant is 

affiliated to Westbank indirectly.  There is an 

additional shareholder or partnership holder which is 

through InStar AGF out of Ontario.  So, it's more 

complicated than a yes or no answer to be sure.  There 

is an indirect and partial affiliation with one of the 

partners of the development. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:     Okay, so I am not hearing you 
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characterize it as a strictly arm's length 

relationship then? 

MR. WEBB:     I didn’t say that, and I'm not sure exactly 

what you mean by completely arm's length.  There is -- 

I'm getting some feedback, somebody must --    

  There is a great deal of information on the 

record about the organization structure, which we can 

refer to if you like.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:     Let me ask my final question then, 

which is in the event that you felt that Creative 

Energy was entitled to damages from the owner, do you 

think that there is a realistic prospect that Creative 

Energy would be able independently to pursue that 

claim for damages against the owner? 

MR. WEBB:     From the legal perspective, you used the 

word -- you asked -- sorry, feedback addressed -- 

sorry for the delay. 

  From the legal perspective, certainly you 

asked would they be able to, and the answer is yes 

absolutely.  There is a contract between them and a 

commitment being made.  And if there was a default on 

that commitment and, you know, no exclusions, such as 

force majeure apply, then they would certainly be able 

to pursue that. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:     Okay, thank you.  I apologize to BCUC 

Staff for the interruption, I just wanted to ask that 
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while it was fresh.  Thank you. 

MS. STREAT:     So I am Mariam Streat from the BCUC, and I 

will be following up with the next questions. 

  So, for clarity, in regards to the models 

that were provided in the October 1st letter, which is 

Exhibit B-9, do all the models and related levelized 

rate scenarios expect that the full build-out -- or 

except for the full build-out assume that the DCS 

modernization happens in phase one? 

MR. MAYHEW:     That is correct. 

MS. STREAT:     Thank you.  And so just to confirm then, 

the full build-out and related levelized rates that 

were provided continue to assume the DCS modernization 

occurs in phase three? 

MR. MAYHEW:     That is also correct. 

Proceeding Time 11:28 a.m. T29 

MS. STREAT:     So, with reference to Exhibit B-9, the 

Main Alley model, no M5 scenario, interest during 

construction is approximately 725,000, whereas in the 

other three scenarios the interest during construction 

ranges between approximately 75,000 and 125,000.  Can 

you explain why there is an approximate $600,000 cost 

increase in this scenario for no M5? 

MR. MAYHEW:     Sorry, I'm just going to take a few 

minutes to respond to that.  

MR. GORTER:   So if -- I just maybe have a suggestion?  
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Jeff is pulling up the model and if there's going to 

be number of questions into the model, maybe it might 

be a good time for a break, Mr. Chair, just to get 

organized and be efficient about that? 

THE CHAIRPERSON:     Sure, if you'd like to do that.  

Would ten minutes be sufficient or is that actually 

excessive given that we haven't finished -- 

MR. GORTER:     Just to know that we're pausing while 

we're getting -- 

THE CHAIRPERSON:     Let's assume it's five minutes so 

that everyone can at least stretch.  Thank you.  

MR. GORTER:    Yeah, so five minutes.  Thank you.  

(PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 11:29 A.M.)  

(PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 11:33 A.M.)   T30/31 

MR. GORTER:     Thank you, we are returned but we're in 

your hands, Mr. Chair. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:     Okay, well I think we've had five 

minutes and I see from a random selection of video 

screens that there are others present.  So please fire 

away.  So it might be helpful if we had a quick 

repetition of that staff question. 

MR. GORTER:     Sure.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:     Perhaps if I could ask staff to just 

briefly repeat the question for continuity's sake? 

MS. STREAT:      Sure.  I'll just repeat the whole 

question.  So, with reference to Exhibit B-9, Main 
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Alley's model, the no M5 scenario, interest during 

construction is approximately 725,000, whereas in the 

other three scenarios presented interest during 

construction ranges between approximately 75,000 to 

125,000.  Can you please explain why there is an 

approximately $600,000 cost increase in this scenario? 

MR. MAYHEW:     Great.  Jeff Mayhew here.  So yeah, I had 

a chance to look at the model and tracing through it 

there is a formula error there accruing interest 

during a number of years where there is no 

construction.  So I believe the correct number should 

actually be 240,000 for the entire case, if you will.  

190,000 of that is specific to the M5 construction. 

  But I think we wanted to remind -- you 

know, I think the intent within these submissions was 

more or less to demonstrate on a very indicative 

basis, you know, trying to cut up an existing project 

into hypothetical scenarios.  So as a broad brush, 

again these are very indicative rates on a very 

hypothetical scenario, so broadly speaking we don't 

believe that this issue is particularly material with 

what we were trying to accomplish here. 

MS. STREAT:     Okay.  Can you then describe how this 

change or this correction of the error affected the 

rates that were presented in the letter?  Was there 

any material difference between, let's say, for the 
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2030 year? 

MR. GORTER:     So for others on the call we can refer to 

the written submission at Exhibit B-9 at paragraph 33, 

which has a table of rates based on the models as 

presented.  So Jeff will just pull up a result here 

while we wait, but you could then answer your 

question.  The rate for no M5 is order of $91 per 

kilowatt per year as reported in paragraph 33.   

MR. MAYHEW:     Yeah I think order of magnitude it's about 

$10 per kilowatt, approximately. 

MS. STREAT:     Okay, thank you.  I will pass it back to 

my colleague. 

MS. WOOLSTENCROFT:     All right, I just have a few 

follow-up questions.  First one, sticking on this same 

theme of the modernization.  I know in item 29 of 

Exhibit B-8 when discussing for indicative purposes 

that the modernization of the DCS are advanced to 

phase one in the subsequent tables.  Item 29 also 

states that the results are indicative for comparison 

purposes and that no other changes to design, 

engineering or costs are assumed. 

  So this is just a clarifying question.  

Would the scope of work required for the DCS 

modernization be different depending on which 

buildings do or do not proceed? 

Proceeding Time 11:38 a.m. T32 
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 Just for example, if buildings M4, the M3 expansion 

and M5 were not to proceed with the modernization, 

work be different than it would be for a full build-

out scenario? 

MR. PENNO:     The answer would be maybe.  We would have 

to do an in-depth engineering analysis to determine 

what the appropriate modernization scope would be, 

which has not been done for this hypothetical 

exercise. 

MR. GORTER:     Can I just jump in there maybe for one sec 

and explain even at a slightly higher level.  And it 

comes back to, and I guess it's putting a fine point 

on it, of the CPCN being for the full project as 

meeting the owner's needs under the agreement for all 

five buildings and our intent to phase in -- like, 

basically to design and phase in the expenditures 

within a overall project build-out.  And to provide 

the rates as indicated we needed to make some 

assumption of where to phase in what we at least know 

today in terms of the costs of those modernization 

expenditures.  And so to provide a consistent basis, 

at least with an intent to, albeit under a very 

simplified approach, to be able to scope out what that 

might look like we've given you a range of indicate 

rates, which kind of highlight overall the economy of 

scale of the full project.  But they certainly are 
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indicative.  I mean, the costs for the project itself 

are class 3 and we are intending to show the way the 

rates change based on the indicated scenarios, 

although they're not really specific alternatives to 

this project. 

MS. WOOLSTENCROFT:     So just a clarifying question.  So 

the indicative rates provided in item 33, again of 

Exhibit B-8, they do assume that the scope of work for 

the modernization is the same across all of those 

scenarios? 

MR. GORTER:     I think that's confirmed.  The reference 

to the table of the costs and how we've assigned them 

to different phases, the total of those costs is the 

same as reported with the overall total costs under 

which we've modelled the project build-out levelized 

rates.  And that table is a copy of a table that was 

provided in response to BCUC IR 1, where you can then 

refer to also the total equaling the total there.  

MS. WOOLSTENCROFT:     And just to confirm, if these 

scenarios were to come to fruition, the modernization 

may or may not be the same and it would require 

additional engineering analysis to determine that.  

Would you say that's a correct characterization of 

what you just said? 

MR. GORTER:     I think so, but I'd better just turn that 

to the projected related folks here to confirm. 



Creative Energy Mount Pleasant LP CPCN 
October 2, 2020 - Volume 1 (Web-based SRP)  Page:  74 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

MS. WOOLSTENCROFT:     And I should just add, and you 

haven't done that analysis to date?  Just to confirm 

that.  

MR. PENNO:     That analysis has not been done.  As 

described, it's a hypothetical situation.  It could 

only come to fruition by breaking the agreement, which 

is a whole other road to go down. 

MS. WOOLSTENCROFT:     Okay, thank you for that.  One last 

question, this is just circling back on the questions 

that I had asked previously, and we had discussed the 

brownfield nature of the project and some of the 

additional complexities associated with that.  And you 

had mentioned that there were alternatives considered 

by the owner to potentially reduce or eliminate those 

complexities.  But I just wanted to follow up and 

understand whether Creative considered any 

alternatives to reduce or eliminate any of those 

complexities that were mentioned earlier? 

MR. PENNO:     The ability to come up with another 

solution would be to be provided with more space, 

which the owner has declined.  So there's no 

opportunity to put equipment in a different place 

because we don't have any other space other than what 

the owner has assigned for this project as conceived. 

MS. WOOLSTENCROFT:     Okay, thank you.  

MR. PENNO:     Just to maybe mention one other aspect that 
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maybe doesn't come through in the capital cost 

overview.  Part of the developer's decision is the 

value of space.  You know, four mechanical rooms in 

parades across four buildings, taking up a dozen 

parking spots at $50,000 a parking spot, you know, it 

adds up very quickly.  So that's part of the value in 

the owner making their decision and how they value the 

space. 

Proceeding Time 11:44 a.m. T33 

MS. WOOLSTENCROFT:     Thank you very much.  Mr. Chair, 

that is all of BCUC Staff questions. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:     Thank you all very much.  If I might 

ask if my fellow panel members have any questions?  

Commissioner Lockhart, do you have any questions? 

COMMISSIONER LOCKHART:     Thank you, Chair, I do not. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:     And Commissioner Loski, do you have 

any questions? 

COMMISSIONER LOSKI:     I have no additional questions, 

Mr. Chair. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:     Thank you.  I believe that concludes 

our question and answer session, so I thank everybody 

very much for their questions and for their time. 

  What I would like to ask in the interest of 

time, my computer is beeping at me, which tells me 

there is 15 minutes to go.  I would like to take a 

short break and ask the various parties to consider 
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their submissions on further process.  Because I 

believe we have time to take those submissions as to 

whether they believe it's sufficient to close the 

evidentiary record now and move to argument, or not.  

And the nature of that argument.  Although I will say 

that I do not believe that we will have time to 

receive oral arguments today, given that we have only 

got 15 minutes left.  But I will leave that to you to 

make your various cases.  And I suggest -- or I can 

suggest, is five minutes sufficient for the parties to 

collect their thoughts on the submissions on further 

process?  

  Perhaps Mr. Gorter, you might start?  Five 

minutes is sufficient? 

MR. GORTER:     Well, I don’t think we need any time 

whatsoever, we can make our submissions now. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:     Mr. Weafer? 

MR. GORTER:     But with respect to others. 

MR. C. WEAFER:     We'd like five minutes.  I think I know 

what our submission will be, but I would like to talk 

to Mr. Frank and get back to you in five minutes. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:     Thanks.  And sorry, my list has 

disappeared here, but our representative from FAES, do 

you -- Mr. Bierlmeier, I believe.  Is five minutes 

sufficient? 

MR. BIERLMEIER:     Yes, I am ready now.  
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THE CHAIRPERSON:     Okay, and BCUC staff? 

MS. SIMON:     We will be ready in five minutes. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:     Okay, we will take a five minute 

break, see you at 11:51, thank you. 

(PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 11:46 A.M.) 

(PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 11:51 A.M.)   T34/35 

THE CHAIRPERSON:     Thank you very much.  Maybe Mr. 

Gorter, either yourself of somebody else from Creative 

would make their submission on further process. 

MR. GORTER:     I'd be pleased to.  Thank you very much, 

Mr. Chair.  Well, certainly we're respectful of 

everyone's time today.  We think it's been really 

helpful to assist with your understanding of our 

application through the questions answered and the 

evidence filed to support.  And so we do also though 

want to note that we are ready to file -- to make oral 

argument today.  That would probably take us 15 

minutes and maybe if there was a need for any specific 

reply on any point, maybe another five or ten minutes 

depending. 

  So as much as we are ready today, we would 

-- we're in your hands in terms of whether or not that 

may or may not work, subject to others' submissions on 

timing and process.  In the alternative, if oral 

arguments were to not be made today, then we have it, 

as would be suggested, have it almost fully prepared 
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in terms of to be submitted to be writing and we would 

then otherwise propose to do it in writing early next 

week. 

  Our overall concern would be that would -- 

I noted in my opening statement around the timing for 

which we would be seeking a decision of the Commission 

into this application on or before December 6th.  So 

the process that might normally unfold with respect to 

written argument where an intervener or a party -- 

sorry, an applicant gets two weeks followed by an 

intervener, a two week process, and time for reply.  

We don't think that would necessarily be appropriate 

or needed in this case. 

  So those are our kind of overarching 

considerations.  In summary we would be pleased to 

continue on if others could make the time to give our 

oral argument, but in the alternative, we would 

arrange to file it Tuesday or Wednesday next week, for 

example, in writing. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:     Thank you.  Mr. Weafer, thoughts on 

further process? 

MR. C. WEAFER:     Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  We're 

certainly satisfied the evidentiary record can be 

closed today.  We're not -- there's been a fair -- as 

much as CEC has worked to cooperate with Creative and 

look to try and get to oral argument today, in 
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fairness, we've received the responses to the panel's 

questions after we made that commitment and we've had 

a morning of a fair bit of evidence, so we've not in a 

position to move to oral argument today 

notwithstanding our hope to be there. 

  We certainly are committed to an expedited 

written argument process.  If Creative has it in by 

Tuesday, we expect we could have ours in by Friday.  

If Creative is later in the week, we'd probably need 

till the following Friday.  But we absolutely 

recognize their concern for timing, although I would 

just make the comment, the onus is on the applicant to 

create the application and create the evidentiary 

record to move forward on and that has taken a little 

time, be it the COVID situation or just simply trying 

to get a better understanding of their application, 

while small, still complicated. 

  So, again, we would like to cooperate to 

expedite argument, but we're going to need at least 

until the end of next week assuming they can file 

Monday or Tuesday and to the end of the following week 

if they file later in the week giving other scheduling 

requirements.  Those are my submissions. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:     Thank you very much.  Mr. Bierlmeier, 

does FAES have any submissions on further process? 

MR. BIERLMEIER:     We're satisfied that the evidentiary 
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record can close at this point in time.  FAES is not 

intending to file an argument in this proceeding, so 

you don't need to wait for us. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:     Thank you very much, I appreciate 

that. 

  Do you have a response to that, Mr. Weafer? 

MR. C. WEAFER:     No, that will be less for us to read. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:     That's fine.  Mr. Gorter. 

MR. GORTER:     Yeah, sorry, pardon me, Mr. Chair.  Yeah, 

we could file our argument by Tuesday if that allows 

the CEC to file by Friday. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:     Okay.  Great.  Well, thank you very 

much for your submissions.  We will have a brief panel 

meeting in our breakout room and we will be back with 

you immediately prior to noon.  So if you will bear 

with us a moment, please. 

(PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 11:56 A.M.) 

(PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 11:58 A.M.)   T36/37 

THE CHAIRPERSON:     Thank you very much everybody for 

your patience.  I see it's 11:58, so I am allowed to 

talk for up to two minutes I believe.   

  I really do want to thank everybody for 

their contributions.  I think we've added 

substantially to the evidentiary record and your 

answers have provided us with the satisfactory 

assurance that says the panel is able to close the 
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evidentiary record at the end of this meeting.  So, we 

thank you very much for that.   

  We will get back to you, as it were, on the 

schedule for arguments.  You will hear from us as 

quickly as we are able to.  We also have juggling of 

schedules to do.  But we will get back to you as 

expeditiously as possible.  If it's not today, then it 

will be very beginning of next week, and we will be as 

realistic as possible. 

  So, once again, thank you everybody for 

your time, and you will be hearing from us at the very 

beginning of next week at the latest.   

MR. GORTER:     Thank you very much. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:     Great, meeting adjourned, thank you 

all very much.   

(PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 12:00 P.M.) 
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